APPENDIX C

HOUSING CONSULTATIVE GROUP 

MONDAY 17 JUNE 2002 AT 11.30 AM

PRESENT:
The Executive Portfolio Holder for Health and Well Being: Councillor Bloxham (Chairman)


Councillors Mrs Bowman, Mrs Fisher and Joscelyne. 

ALSO

PRESENT:
Mr J Zitron – HACAS Chapman Hendy 


Mr P Anson – Assistant Director, Riverside Housing Group 


Ms E Adams – Senior Consultant, Priority Estates Project (PEP)




North


 
Mr J Adams  and Ms R Notman -Tenants’ Advisory Group (TAG) Mr P Stybelski – Town Clerk and Chief Executive



Mr D Thomas - City Treasurer



Mr T Bramley – Director of Housing


Mr D Steele – Accountancy Manager 



Mrs M Durham - Committee Clerk      

HCG.34/02
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Farmer and Hodgson B, Mrs L Dixon (Housing Transfer Project Officer) and Ms I Davison (Unison representative).

HCG.35/02
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

The Minutes of the meeting held on 13 May 2002 were received.

HCG.36/02
RESULTS OF ‘STAGE 1’ LSVT CONSULTATION AND PROPOSALS FOR ‘STAGE 2’

The Director of Housing presented a joint report with the City Treasurer (H.40/02) setting out the results of the ‘Stage 1’ formal consultation with tenants on the proposed housing stock transfer.

The report detailed –

(a)
the background to the housing stock transfer proposal and the numerous consultation methods adopted with tenants;

(b)
the results of the tenant consultation exercise;

(c)
consultation with leaseholders;

(d)
the key issues raised by tenants during the consultation process; and

(e) 
the key financial considerations for the Council should the transfer go ahead.

With regard to the transfer roadshows, Mr Anson indicated that it was fair to say that, despite high staff input, the response had been lower than he would have liked.  However, those who had attended had asked many pertinent questions, had been interested and keen to understand the process.  In those circumstances the roadshows would continue up to the start of the formal ballot.

Ms Adams commented that the low response rate echoed that of the options appraisal exercise, but that had been addressed by going out to shopping centres, schools, etc to target people.

Mr Zitron added that the response rate was typical and explained why home visits were the most important and effective form of contact.  The Director added that it may be that, having received a home visit, tenants no longer felt the need to take advantage of any of the other methods of response open to them.

The Director indicated that the tenant consultation process had been very comprehensive and that the Council could be confident that every reasonable opportunity had been given to tenants to express their views and to understand the basis of the transfer proposal.  From preferences expressed by tenants during the consultation process, 70% had indicated that they were in favour of the transfer, 21% were unsure and 9% against.  Those figures demonstrated a significant degree of support for the transfer proposal from those tenants who had come to a view (by 7:1), with around one fifth still undecided.

In addition, an independent telephone poll had been undertaken, commissioned from an external market research organisation (CN Research) at the mid‑point in the consultation process.  That had indicated a significant degree of support for the transfer proposal from those tenants who had come to a view (by over 4:1) with a third remaining undecided.

The difference between the two sets of results was consistent with LSVT Stage 1 consultation experience elsewhere which suggested that the results from direct contact with tenants when made by Council/RSL staff could tend to overstate the support for transfer.

The key question was therefore how the 17% (1,376) of tenants who were undecided at the time of contact would decide to vote in the ballot, or indeed, whether they would vote at all if serious doubts remained.

Officers could not confidently predict how many tenants would vote in any postal ballot.  The importance of voting had been repeatedly  stressed by staff throughout the consultation and, looking elsewhere, turnouts of between 70% and 80% could be achieved if tenants felt themselves properly informed and motivated to determine the outcome.

Based on the information contained within report H.40/02, the Director considered that it would be reasonable to deduce that:

(a)
there would not appear to be any significant areas of the offer requiring revision;

(b)
There was no evidence of opposition from tenants to the principle of proceeding to a proper test of opinion through a ballot;

(c)
there was evidence of a need to clarify certain key points of the offer to assist tenants in coming to an informed view.   Therefore, in terms of assisting tenants to get the clearest possible view of the issues, two further pieces of pre‑ballot explanatory information would be sent out, i.e.:


(i)
a second video mailed out to all tenants week commencing 10 June 2002 which repeated the key information in the offer document; and


(ii)
a further edition of the Council’s “Homes for the Future” newsletter to be distributed to all tenants week commencing 17 June 2002 and which would specifically pick up on the key areas of query identified in Section 13 of report H.40/02.

Under those circumstances it was proposed that the Council approve a recommendation to move forward to the issue of a ‘Stage 2’ letter to all tenants and then straight to a ballot on the terms set out in the offer documentation.

The ballot, which would be conducted from London by Electoral Reform Ballot Services, would be a secret postal ballot independent of both the Council and Carlisle Housing Association/Riverside.  The ballot would be concluded between 28 June and 26 July 2002 with the results being reported to the Executive on 29 July 2002.

The City Treasurer outlined for Members the key financial considerations, commenting that it was the advice of both Officers and the Council’s advisers that the transfer proposition remained viable for all three parties, subject to detailed post‑ballot negotiations.  Should the transfer proceed post‑ballot then the Council’s Executive would receive a series of reports, commencing in September 2002, which would make detailed recommendations based on the outcome of negotiations on each of the items listed in Section 15 of the report.

It was noted that report H.40/02 had also been submitted to a meeting to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee earlier in the day when the recommendations had been agreed and would be reported to the Executive that afternoon.

The Director of Housing, City Treasurer, Mr Zitron and Mr Anson then responded to Members’ questions.

The Director drew Members’ attention to the further edition of the Council’s “Homes for the Future” newsletter mentioned above, copies of which had been circulated.  

A Member expressed concern that the newsletter contained a lot of jargon and was not achieving its aim of clarifying the particular issues raised by tenants.   She suggested that rents should not be the first point to be addressed, but rather “What’s the main reason for Transfer?” followed by “Why do we have to change at all – can’t we just leave things as they are?” as the second.

The Director indicated that he understood that similar concerns had been raised by the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee.  The issue of rents had been dealt with first because it was the main area of concern expressed by tenants.   He commented that the text was Government approved, but it would be possible to ask whether they would agree to some movement in the wording.

It was recommended that the text of the forthcoming newsletter should be amended as far as possible to reflect Members’ concerns.

The Chairman then congratulated Officers and, in particular, the Housing Transfer Project Officer for the considerable amount of work undertaken to date.

(1)  The Housing Consultative Group requested that the text of the next edition of the Council’s Homes for the Future newsletter be amended as far as possible  to reflect the concerns outlined above.

(2) The Portfolio Holder for Health and Well Being undertook to recommend to the Executive that:

· Having considered the results of the ‘Stage 1’ consultation, the Executive proceeds to a formal secret ballot of all tenants;


· The Executive does so on the terms set out in Section 16 of report H.40/02  and in the  context of the  factors set  out in Section 15 of  the report;


· The Town Clerk and Chief Executive be authorised to issue a ‘Stage 2’ consultation notice to all tenants, as set out in Appendix C to the report, subject to any final amendment required by the Office of the Deputy Prime Minister;


· Given the critical nature of these decisions and that any delay by the call-in process would seriously prejudice the Council’s interest, the Executive resolves to exercise its powers [with the agreement of the Mayor as Chairman of the Council] under Section 15(i) of the Overview and Scrutiny Procedure Rules of the Council’s Constitution to treat the matter and all the recommendations set out above as urgent and not subject to call‑in, for the reasons set out in Section 27 of the report.

[The meeting ended at 12.35 pm]

